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1:29 My name is Frances Simon, I am one of 7 children. My 
eldest son is 32, married, one baby; my second son is married 
to a converted Jew; my third son is in graduate school. He 
doesn't believe in religion but he is a good Jew. My husband 
is from the same background as I am. 
 
3:15 Life is good to me in America. People help us and we 
help people. We are most comfortable with people of the same 
background I talk to my American friends about my background 
but they think I exaggerate. They don't believe it. 
 
5:21 We had no youth. I was born in a small town by the 
Polish border and here were 35 Jewish families - we were 
backward. 
 
6:43 We were 7 children. Very few went to High School or 
college which was far away. Boys' education came first. My 
brothers were sent to the Yeshiva. I was a dressmaker. In 
1939 when Hitler came - that was the end of Jewish education. 
 
8:53 I was apprenticed to a family to learn sewing and did 
the dishes and took care of the children. 
 
8:59 It was better living away from home - we talked about 
going to Israel. 
 
9:49 If you mentioned you wanted to go to Israel, the family 
did not want you to go far. We could have been saved if we 
were informed and they could have sent their children to 
Israel. We lived near the Polish border. My father was a 
horse trader and made a good living. 
 
11:50 People shared what they had - especially on Fridays. 
 
13:08 When Hitler came, they took away our businesses, able 
bodied men were taken away. 
 
14:31 In 1941 they took Jews into trucks and took them away. 
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16:03 Our parents did not believe the Germans would do 
anything so bad. Father was in WW 1 and he thought the 
Germans were decent. They fooled themselves. 
 
18:50 In the ghetto things were bad, lice, illness, etc. A 
religious group put God on trial asking why did you do this 
to your people. God did not show up. It was a secret 
something, we thought it was a joke. My parents believed it. 
 
21:07 We could have run away but I couldn't leave my parents. 
 
21:45 We knew they would shoot us but some people did escape. 
Some came back but we blacked out what they told us about the 
Germans. 
 
22:34 They packed us in trucks. After 3 days of travelling, 
no windows all shame ceased. 
 
28:01 Going to Auschwitz, we were numb. We asked no 
questions. I do not remember my father or my mother there. In 
the wagon I was with people from my hometown. 
 
30:03 We were 3 days without food, dehydrated. they separated 
women from men. I would up with a dozen girls from my town 
from 17-25 years of age. They shaved and deloused us, we did 
not recognize each other. 
 
30:44 The barracks were wooden bunks. They told me my mother 
was in the fire. I envied her. 
 
31:16 I was in Auschwitz the entire time. I did not have a 
cold. I came out in fairly good health. 
 
32:04 I adopted two girls 15 and 17, and I looked after them 
in Auschwitz. Those of 18 - 23 had the best chance to 
survive; 14 to 15 was a miracle. If you became sick, you 
didn't make it. 
 
33:47 I used to sew, make slippers. I took chances, I ate 
snow. 
 
34:25 They needed people to sew in the camp. Say you know how 
to sew, I told the girls. They took us to a factory. 
 
36:35 I worked in the factory with a group of 5 women. I was 
in charge. We were good workers and received extra food. 
 
40:49 I sewed a sort of coverall from blankets which kept us 
from freezing. They marched us out of Auschwitz to 
Ravensbr�ck where we spent a week and than to Malchow (near 
Berlin) 
 
42:43 We saw Berlin bombed. I prayed and sang to pass the 
time. 
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47:37 At the end we were together with political prisoners, 
homosexuals and they shared their food with us. 
 
48:28 We wore striped clothes, we were marched out of the 
camp and went on the roads with German refugees. Nazis were 
on the road too. 
 
49:58 We came to a town, the Russians were there. They 
accused us of working for the Germans. I was dressed in a ski 
outfit as a boy. We looted houses. 
 
51:27 We took fabrics, we carried clothes, bridges were down, 
chaos was everywhere. 
 
[These time-coded notes are not complete.] 
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